October 20, 2010

American Iris Society 

Board Members

RE:  Suggestions and thoughts

Dear Board Members,

Jean Clay Plank was always aware of the contribution hybridizers make to AIS.  She was also aware that there are actions that AIS can take to help promote and support hybridizers, of which I am one.  One of her mandates during her term as AIS President was to solicit and act upon ideas and suggestions from us.  I was woefully negligent by not contributing very much to that process.  I would like do a little to remedy that by comment on several aspects of AIS with some suggestions that might be considered.  Some of these can be considered immediately while others are longer term.
1. Extension of registration name reserve from 3 to 5 years.  I’ve visited with many hybridizers about the 3 year expiration of reserved names for registration purposes.  All have been in favor of extending this to 5 years as it was some years back.  Times have changed and the justification for the reduced reserve time has also changed.  At the time it was reduced, one of the justifications was the time and effort it took to track these reserves since it was a completely manual paper system.  Now that this process has been automated, there should be no more work to track a name reserved for 3 years as opposed to 5 years.  It was also reported at the time of this change that there was a very low percentage of names that weren’t being introduced within that 5 year period.  That has also changed with many hybridizers already either having to make a dummy registrations to hold the name or paying another reserve fee.   I think asking for names to be held in reserve for 5 years is a legitimate request given the large increase in registration fees levied on hybridizers without asking for input from us.


2. Requirement that a registration fee be implemented on overseas/foreign registrations.  As with other aspects of AIS, the lack of a registration fee for overseas reservations is rooted in history.  Again, times have changed drastically.  The justifications for not charging a fee are no longer valid.  The biggest one was transfer of money.  With the use of credit card and wire transfers, this is no longer a problem.  The reasons for doing it far outweigh the negatives.  At this time, overseas registrations make half or more of the R & I.  In effect, North American AIS hybridizers are completely subsidizing overseas registrations.  With no reasonable fee to deter them, overseas hybridizers are registering and reserving ever larger numbers of names.  Implementation of this increase would need to be worked out with the AIS Registrar, Treasurer and others who have expertise in this area.  I think it is no longer acceptable to ask hybridizers in this country to continue to subsidize overseas registrations.  We should remember that any hybridizer in any country can make a choice whether to register a variety or not.  


3. AIS awards.  I wrote to Clarence Mahan and also Roy Epperson about what I consider to be a very unfair inclusion of non-North American varieties in the AIS awards system.  I received no reply from either.  I’ll approach the subject one more time.  First let me say that I’m not advocating this because I haven’t received my share of AIS awards.  I most definitely have received my share and probably more than is warranted.  I’m writing it because I think each and every North American hybridizer deserves the full support and attention of the American Iris Society judges.  I will make several comments on why I think it isn’t a correct policy to include foreign originations in our awards system.


Our organization is the American Iris Society.  It isn’t the World Iris Society.  It is the American Iris Society and as such should be an organization for the support and promotion of irises originated in North America.  Most other countries have their own awards system.  If they don’t have an awards system and they want one then they should take the time and effort to create it.
One of the reasons given for including them in the awards system is that it would encourage registration of hybrids from other countries that might not otherwise be registered.  I would say that is completely without merit.  The reason most foreign hybrids get registered and introduced in this country is because someone in the U. S. imports them, helps with or registers them and markets them.  I can think of no instance where an overseas hybridizer registered their variety based on the possibility it might win an AIS award.  The Internet has also had a profound effect on the ability of hybridizers to distribute their hybrids.  Overseas hybridizers can distribute their hybrids almost anywhere they want without assistance from AIS or North American commercial gardens.  
AIS, through its members and hybridizers, took the time and effort to set up this system of awards, trains the judges, prepares and tabulates the ballots.  It is a lot of work.  The ballot is already large and difficult to deal with even for someone like myself who sees a lot of irises.  With the maturing of our judges, it becomes increasingly difficult to adequately fulfill the obligations of an AIS judge.  The possibility of the ballot becoming increasingly larger because of overseas hybrids is very real.  We have to look at what effect all those 100’s of overseas registrations will have on our system if they are introduced in the way that they are eligible for AIS awards.
The following have to do more with overall structure of AIS.


4. Adequacy of Species-X classification.  It seems to me that a problem arises when a class has been created that creates conflict and misunderstanding rather than adding a positive benefit to the classification system.  I recognize and applaud the knowledgeable members who contributed to the creation of this class.  I understand that the intentions were to further innovative development of hybrids.  Sometimes that crazy “law of unintended consequences” diminishes the desired effect of some of these changes.

In some cases it has pitted members more interested in beardless irises against ones interested in bearded irises.  There has been much discussion about this that I won’t repeat here.  There is also a conception that these hybrids should more closely resemble the species than the more modern hybrids.  I question this idea.  It seems that part of our goal is to improve not only the plant habits but also the form of the flowers.  It seems the improvement of form is one of the goals of hybridizing.  If one wants them to remain more species like then why not continue to work at the species level.

The class was purposely left loosely defined to encourage innovation.  The real effect of this lack of definition has led to much confusion for hybridizers, judges and the general public.  Each hybridizer has their own interpretation of what the class is and this creates confusion and conflict.  In speaking to other judges I find that most don’t understand what the class is and how to judge it based on the loose definitions provided.  Judges trainers are just as confused about how to explain the class and how to judge it.  The general public and more specifically garden writers have no idea what a “Species-X” variety is.  They as well as most irisarians don’t know whether the variety is bearded or beardless, whether it most closely approximates a Siberian, an Ensata, a SDB, a TB or any of the other classes.  If they look for information in the R and I, all they will find is “Species-X” and a description.  Unless they have the ability and resource to research parentages, they have no idea what it is.  Very few will take the time to do such research.  The effect is these innovations aren’t covered in gardening publications.

It seems to me that if the class is going to continue, that as a minimum, part of the registration needs to designate the class that the hybrid most closely approximates.  It seems to me that further definition of the class is necessary. 
5. Dwarf Iris Section.  The combining of the Dwarf and Median Iris sections has been discussed for some time.  At this time a majority of people involved with these sections agree that they should be combined.  Without going into a lot of discussion, I think it is time that there be a recommendation to combine the two sections and that work begin to accomplish that.
6. AIS Sections.  I think Lincoln’s famous words, “a house divided against itself cannot stand”, may have something valuable to offer AIS.  The division Lincoln speaks of is extreme but still speaks to what I consider a problem for AIS.  I can think of no other plant society that is factioned into separate and autonomous sections with a full organizational structure within each one.  The rose society doesn’t have separate floribunda, damask or tea sections.  The hosta society doesn’t have separate sections based on leaf size or color.  The daylily society doesn’t have sections based on miniature, pony or spider forms.  It is difficult for me to understand the reasoning and necessity of having 9 stand alone sections, each with its own board of directors, publications, fund raising, etc.  The waste of time, talent and resources should be quickly evident.  The problem isn’t from the presence of sections but the very wasteful duplication.  The amount of money for someone to join all the sections and AIS is a disincentive for people to join AIS at all.  In a time when membership and people’s involvement is dropping it seems there should be a better way forward.  It seems to me that all our best efforts should be channeled into the national society and national publication.  When the public joins AIS they are expecting a bulletin that at least in some part represents what they are interested in.  As it stands, if someone is interested in Spurias, it might be 2 years before they ever read anything about that group.  I think they won’t stay a member very long.  

I might suggest one possible solution that I also suggested to Clarence Mahan when he was President of AIS.  Instead of each section having their own publication, is it possible for there to be a “media person” in each section that can collect and organize articles and information that can be published in the national bulletin?  Instead of putting money into separate publications that only a limited number of members have access to, is it possible for each section to sponsor and pay for space in the national bulletin to publish their articles?  In this way the totality of the membership is able read all this material without joining individual sections.  With an enhanced and larger bulletin, an increase in membership would be appropriate to offset increased costs.  AIS could routinely designate some space for each section to fill as a part of the bulletin.  This space would be “free”, so to speak, to the sections.  It would be in addition to the “paid for by sections” space.  I think it would be expected that membership fees for sections would decrease to reflect the absence of individual publications.  Some fundraising by sections would be necessary to pay for publication costs.

When a commercial entity advertises in a section publication, they receive no true benefit. This advertising doesn’t reach and potential customers.  It is in effect a donation to the section.      

These are only some formative thoughts on such changes.  I realize it is much more complex than what my few words indicate and that it will require a concerted and diplomatic effort on the part of a numbers for any such changes to occur.  A very smart and successful businessman said that when things aren’t working well, an organization must critically examine everything they think they know and keep the parts that make sense and drop the parts that don’t work.
Thank you for the opportunity to express what I trust are helpful and useful ideas that might help advance AIS.

Paul Black

